F.A.H.P. News, January 14, 2013

LOCAL CONNECTIONS WITH AUTOMOTIVE PIONEERS: Soon after the Brandywine Region of Delaware, a regional group of the Antique Automobile Club of America, was founded in 1956, G. Leslie Shafer, BRAACA's first president (then called "Regional Director"), learned of an interesting contact. An elderly Mrs. Pierce, widow of Percy P. Pierce, who died in 1940, was living with a married daughter in Brandywine Hundred, north of Wilmington. Percy Pierce was a son of George N. Pierce of Buffalo, who invented and manufactured the high-quality Pierce-Arrows (the Pierce Motorette was introduced in 1901). Percy drove a Pierce-Arrow on the original Glidden Tours and won many awards. Shafer made contact and invited Mrs. Pierce to attend a BRAACA meeting, which she said she'd like to do. Unfortunately, she became too ill to do so and passed away not long thereafter.

It was always rumored that F. O. Stanley, driving a steamer in the Boston suburbs near Newton, Massachusetts, ran over and killed a man who stepped off the curb in front of his car. Investigation indicated that the deceased was a widower with a 12-year-old daughter. F. O. and Flora, his wife, who were childless, took her into their home and raised her as a daughter. About 1955, Gilbert Talbot of West Chester, Pennsylvania, knowing my father had Stanley steamers, learned of an older woman, like Mrs. Pierce living with her daughter, who had been raised in one of the Stanleys' homes. Gilbert thought she would be interested in seeing my father's collection of Stanley cars. He tried to make the connection so he could bring her to Auburn Heights. It never happened, so this story cannot be confirmed.

In May 1910, my father, about to become a Stanley dealer, sold a 10-H.P. Model 61 to his second cousin, Paul H. Way, a rose grower in Kennett Square. They took the train to New York and the Fall River Line (overnight coastal steamer) to Providence with a connecting boat train to Boston, intending to take delivery of the car at the Stanley factory. Arriving on Sunday morning, they checked out the factory's location by taking a trolley to Newton Corner, and they soon found where the Stanleys were made. The place was locked up as was expected on a Sunday. However, within a few minutes a bearded gentleman appeared in a little red Stanley and asked what he could do for them. They explained their mission and said they hoped to pick up the car the next morning and start their trip home. The bearded one replied, "Unfortunately, boys, tomorrow is a holiday (Memorial Day) and the factory is closed. However, if you will tell me what accessories you want on the car (lamps, speedometer, windshield, etc.), I will have someone here, and it will be ready for you at 7:00 tomorrow morning." Knowing the direction they were headed, the older gentleman added "New York is 242 miles, and I drive it in 6-1/2 hours." My father was never sure to which Stanley twin he was speaking, but it must have been F.E., as F.O. would have been in Colorado at that time, and it's unlikely the latter would have bragged about his fast time to New York.

Early in 1915, my father attended the Philadelphia Auto Show, at which the Stanleys were displaying their new condensing car (Model 720). One of the Stanley twins was near the car. My father asked him: "Mr. Stanley, why didn't you put the 30-H.P. power plant in this much heavier car?" Stanley's reply: "We don't need it, it will run 55 m.p.h., and no one should drive faster." This time it may have been F.O., as he spent his winters in the East.

Abner Doble, an inventive genius not long out of M.I.T., had developed a steamer that he touted as being far superior to a Stanley. In 1913, he had a prototype in Wilmington, Delaware, hoping to get financing from DuPont-connected people. In particular, he tried to persuade William Winder Laird, founder of the brokerage house of Laird, Bissell, and Meads and a brother-in-law of Pierre, Irenee, and Lammot du Pont, but without success. More than 10 years later, Abner built the famous "California Dobles," the finest steamers ever, but he was never properly financed, and only 40 cars were built.

Finally, Eugene Delling of suburban Camden, New Jersey, had built a few Delling steam cars about 1925-26; then as World War II approached, he had Nazi connections, or so he was accused. Whether he actually built anything for Hitler's Germany is unknown, and by the late 1940s, he was back in New Jersey. In 1949, Delling

attended a small steam car meet at Auburn Heights. He was a quiet man, but since anti-Nazi feeling was still prevalent, he was not well received by some attenders, especially Ralph VanDine, who had worked at the Stanley factory when it closed in 1924 or 1925.

Work Report: On Tuesday night, there were 17 volunteers on hand, 5 of whom attended only the Events Committee Meeting, viz: Richard Bernard, Brent McDougall, Anne K. H. Cleary (Chair), Art Sybell, and Jerry Novak. Others attending the session were Steve Bryce (in charge), Emil Christofano, Mark Russell, Jeff Pollock, Bob Jordan, Ted Kamen, Bill Schwoebel, Mark Hopkins, Mac Taylor, Tim Ward, Jerry Lucas, and Tom Marshall.

On the 607 project, small fuel-pressure leaks were corrected (a few still exist at week's end), small pipe straps were affixed to the long runs of copper tubing under the car, a temporary gauge glass for the three-tube indicator was put in place, undercarriage paint was touched up, and some time was spent on the master cylinder for the newly installed hydraulic brakes. On the Model 71, the steam chest cover was removed so the valve seats and faces can be inspected, and drawings of the spring hangers and draft gear for our Auburn Valley locomotives were studied in anticipation of rebuilding these vital elements on our #402 this winter. The Lionel electric train layout was studied and plans were made for rebuilding the motors on one or more of our locomotives. A rectangular hole was cut in the sub-floor of the Model 735, and the water tank was disconnected and removed from the car.

On Thursday, 13 volunteers answered the call: Dave Leon, Bill Schwoebel, Butch Cannard, Richard Bernard, Steve Bryce, Bob Stransky, Paul Kratunis, Bob Jordan, Ted Kamen, Tim Nolan, Lou Mandich, Chuck Erikson, and Tom Marshall (in charge).

On the Model 735, cutting a hole in the top of the water tank for insertion of an oil-absorbing "sock" was undertaken, and progress was made, but a brace along the top of the tank also has to be cut and the tank reinforced before an access door can be fitted. The steam chest was thoroughly inspected on the Model 71, and while a little surface rust was evident, there was no scoring of the seats or the valves. After gently scraping the seats with a putty knife and thoroughly oiling, everything was "buttoned up" (put back together), and the car has been returned to its place in the museum. The two outdoor A.V.R.R. signal lights were brought in for the winter and are stored in the back building. On the Model 607 project, a noticeable pilot fuel pressure leak was detected, and repaired. The hydraulic master cylinder furnished with the brake kit is defective, and a new one has been ordered. A small kerosene leak was also fixed. At week's end, it appears the "firing-up" valve is leaking, and will be addressed (the pilot pressure went from 30# to zero overnight).

Annual Meeting, Tuesday, Feb. 12, 6:30 pm

Please mark your calendar for the F.A.H.P. Annual Meeting, to be held at the Hockessin Public Library.